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The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, April 21, 2009 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan
Mayor Pro Tem Morton
Commissioner Vivian Morrison
Staff Present: Town Manager Tatum, Town Clerk Smith and Police Captain Deese 
Staff Absent: Town Attorney Nick Sojka.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the April 21, 2009 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 6:40 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner James McClanathan
WORK SESSION

1.  Public Hearing –Format of Public Forum 

During the last commissioner’s meeting, Mayor Dean informed the board that several citizens had requested that the Public Forum portion of the commissioner’s meeting be changed to allow citizens to voice an opinion on issues prior to a vote being taken.  To that end, the board voted to hold a public hearing to allow citizens to voice their opinions in a formal setting prior to making a decision relative to changing the meeting format.
2.  Public Hearing – Planning and Zoning – 1003 South Patterson St. Zoning Change

Geraldine McNeill has submitted a request for Site Rezone to the Maxton Planning and Zoning Board for the referenced property.  The complete summary for this request is located in the Consent Agenda/Work Session folder.  The essence of the request is as follows:

REZONE #09-01:
Geraldine McNeill

Site Location: 
1003 South Patterson Street (Formerly 901 South Patterson Street)

Principles:

Geraldine McNeill  


Requested Use:
Restaurant

Current Zoning:
RA-20 – Residential District

Status under Current Zoning:  This property is currently zoned RA-20, which does not allow restaurant use.  Ms. McNeill initially requested to come before the Planning and Zoning Board to request a change in the zoning district to accommodate restaurant use.  However, this type of change would affect all RA-20 districts throughout the city, all of which have different characteristics; which would not be prudent.  Therefore, I submit this case as a site Rezone.  
Town Manager Tatum informed the Commissioners about the history of the property. Typically a neighborhood store would be zoned for Neighborhood Business. This location has been consistently occupied by a business and should have been zoned to neighborhood business. Commissioner Morrison asked a question about present zoning. Town Manager Tatum stated that it is currently zoned RA-20. Town Manager Tatum said Commissioner Morrison asked is it within the city limits. The response was just outside of the city limits. Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked had that been checked, because he recalled a request to spot zone it as a voluntary annexation. Town Manager Tatum responded by saying that if so, there was no information stating that in any of the Town’s paperwork. It was determined that they were talking about a different location. Mayor Dean asked were we rezoning the whole area. Town Manager Tatum answered, “No, just the site.” Town Manager concluded that if there were no other questions, that the Planning and Zoning Board were requesting that the site be rezoned to NB. 
New Business Items

1.  Noah Woods - Informational Visit and Yearly Forums 

The areas of discussion will be accomplishments at the County level, proposed revaluation, and emergency medical service, etc.

2.  James Perry – Presentation of West Point Stevens Wastewater Treatment Plant Study

As you know, the WestPoint Steven/Wagram plant closed its manufacturing operations.  This plant was equipped with a fully operative Waste Water Treatment facility.  Under the administrative guidance of the Lumber River Council of Governments a feasibility study to determine the optimal use of this facility was procured from The Wooten Company.  Mr. Perry has come tonight to discuss the outcome of that study. 

3.  Patrick Clark – United States Census  

Ms. Patrick Clark has asked to speak to the board and the citizens about the upcoming 2010 Census and some of the goals for neighborhood outreach.  To this end, Ms. Clark would like to establish, during the beginning stages of the census work, a Complete Count Committee and Partnership Agreements:

Town Manager Tatum advised Ms. Clark to pass out her information to the Commissioners now.

Complete Count Committee:  This county would consist of participation by the entire town; churches, board members, clubs, citizens and civic groups.  There should be a sampling of people from all areas of the town, who can give input about the occupancy of properties within each neighborhood.   

Partnership Agreements:  These agreements will be drafted for each club, church, board, civic group and club and will outline what each group agrees to contribute to the census count initiative.

A complete census count means funds for the town.  Keep in mind that the average population count during the last census count was estimated at 60% of the total population.  This means that 40% of the population was not reflected in the actual count.  There is no data to indicate Maxton’s total count and missing count percentages.  However, if you apply Maxton’s census count of 2,551 citizens to the missing count percentage, Maxton’s population count would rise to 3,571.  Maxton’s actual unaccounted for population could be greater or less than 40%.
4.  LMA Industrial Lease and Resolution – Silgan Containers Manufacturing Corporation 

The Silgan Containers Manufacturing Corporation, which manufactures the cans used by the Campbell Soup Company, has been located at the Laurinburg Maxton Airport for a period of eight years.  The initial lease was for five years with options to renew each year thereafter.  This year they have request a lease option of three years.  The lease, resolution and attorney’s cover letter are located in the Consent Agenda/Work Session Folder.

A discussion among the Commissioners as to location of the Silgan facility ensued. Commissioner McClanathan said, “Of course, no one is going to turn down a lease from anyone these days. Town Manager added that they are requesting a three year lease as well. 
5.  A Resolution Supporting Local Control of Local ABC Boards and Opposing Forced Mergers and Mandatory Closure of Local ABC Boards

Several bills are being considered by the North Carolina General Assembly, which involves the forced merger of ABC Boards which operate at a loss.  The Maxton ABC Board operated at a loss in of 1.20% in 2007.  We are hopeful that the 2008 figures are more positive. If not, Maxton’s ABC Board will be subject to closure and forced merger under the new legislature.  If adopted, House Bill 1319 becomes effective October 29, 2009 and will cover Fiscal Years 2007 and 2008 for determinations of closure and forced merger.  

Maxton’s total sales began to increase in November of 2008, reflecting a 7.21% increase over last year’s sales.  That trend has continued to date.  If it continues throughout the fiscal year, Maxton will not be targeted under the new legislature.  

In any event, Maxton would like an opportunity to market and increase sales rather than being judged by the last two years of performance.  The Maxton ABC Board is asking that the Maxton Board of Commissioners signed the resolution opposing Senate Bill 839 and House Bills 768 and 1319.    At the minimum, the retroaction review of the losses should be vehemently opposed. 

Mayor Dean asked are they requesting community input. Town Manager Tatum responded that the Maxton ABC Board is asking that the Commissioners support them in opposing this bill. Town Manager Tatum continued by saying that if the bills are passed then the Maxton ABC store may close. Commissioner McLean said but if the Maxton ABC Store continues with its present trend, then it shouldn’t be targeted. Town Manager Tatum said but they still want the Town’s support. A discussion about this aspect between Town Manager Tatum and Commissioner McLean continued. own Manager Tatum said that according to the sales records that she received from the Maxton ABC it has been on a steady rise over the last year.  Commissioner Morrison asked, “Isn’t Pembroke trying to petition to re-open?” Commissioner Oxendine said that Pembroke had been operating at a loss for the past few years before closing. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that the city didn’t close the store, the state did. Town Manager Tatum said that the ABC Board is asking that the Town write letters to support them against these bills being passed.  
6.  Proclamation – Week of Prayer in the Town of Maxton

The National Day of Prayer Task Force has declared May 7, 2009, National Prayer Day for our nation.  To that end, the Town of Maxton has prepared a proclamation declaring the week of May 3, 2009-May 9, 2009 as the “Week of Prayer in the Town of Maxton.”  Delia Quaison will be conducting a prayer vigil in Elizabeth Cole Park on May 3, 2009 at 3:00 pm to celebrate the importance of prayer in our town.  

7.  Mission Statements for Consideration by the Board 

During the retreat, you requested that I submit samples of a mission statement for consideration. You will find the samples, along with definitions that will be helpful to you as you consider the submitted statements.

Mayor Dean said that she had spoke with Jim Perry about the construction of this document and it could be addressed at a later date.
8.  A Resolution to Keep Maxton Clean and Green

Each year, the state and the county pledge to keep the respective jurisdictions clean and green, either through a clean and green initiative or a litter sweep initiative.  They both ask that the towns join them in this effort.  A resolution pledging to keep Maxton Clean and Green is located in the Consent Agenda/Work Session folder for your review and consideration.

9.  Downtown Enhancement Project – Construction Bids – Recommendation

The construction portion of the Downtown Enhancement project was bid out and bids were received 4/16/09.  Bids were received from eight (8) contractors; Metcon Construction, Inc. ($69,124), Hine Sitework, Inc. ($89,836.62), Sandhills Contractor, Inc. ($93,600.60), Hudson Paving ($96,229,40), HBS Contractors, Inc. ($106,142), Hensley’s Construction Co., Inc. ($121,543.40), and Browe Construction Company, Inc. ($134,095).   The high bid was $134,095 and the low bid was $69,124.  The bid summary is included in the Consent Agenda/Work Session Portion of this packet for your review and consideration.

Town Manager Tatum said that Koonce Noble is recommending MetCom. Commissioner McClanathan asked that since Koonce Noble is recommending Metcom that they are familiar with them? Town Manager Tatum said that they are familiar with them, Metcom is a local company. Commissioner McClanathan said he is concerned with the fact that Metcom’s bid is so low and there is so much difference between the high and low bid. Commissioner McClanathan said they need to be closely watched. Town Manager Tatum said that she has already informed Koonce Noble that she would feel more comfortable that they are ‘closely watched’.  A discussion about Embarq and Progress Energy and their progress began.
10.  Urgent Repair Policies

1.  Assistance Policy – Describes who is eligible to apply for assistance un the URP09 program, how applications for assistance will be rated and ranked, what the terms of assistance are and how the repair/modification process will be managed.  The Town has designed this URP09 project to be fair, open, and consistent with the Town’s application for funding and with NCHFA’s URP Program Guidelines.  The complete policy is located in the Consent/Agenda/Work Session portion of this packet for your review and consideration.

2.  Procurement Policy – The procurement Policy outlines the conditions under which the construction bids and awards will be handled.  This policy also provides for emergency procedures that will allow the town to waive normal procurement procedures in order to assist recipients who are deemed to be in danger if certain work is handled through the normal process. The complete policy is located in the Consent/Agenda/Work Session portion of this packet for your review and consideration.

11. Special Board Meeting Request – Mayor Pro Tem Morton

Mayor Pro Tem Morton is requesting that the board discuss and set a date for a special meeting.  He will outline the particulars of this request.
Mayor Pro Tem Morton presented his explanation as to why he thinks a special meeting is necessary. He said that he thought that a special meeting was necessary to go over the do’s and don’ts of being a Commissioner. He said that he had spoken with Attorney Nick Sojka and Attorney Sojka would be willing to talk with the Board about proper procedures and conducting business effectively for governing bodies. Mayor Pro Tem said he thought it would be a good idea to schedule it some time near the end of May. Commissioner Morrison asked if Mayor Pro Tem felt this was a necessity in an open public meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said he wanted Attorney Sojka to go over the duties on and off the board. Mayor Dean asked, “Can we engage someone from the League of Municipalities or the SOG to come down and talk with the Maxton members?” Mayor Dean said that she would like to see the Institute of Government come down as an expert to talk with the Board. 
Mayor adjourns the Work Session at 7:20 p.m.
Regular Meeting

Town of Maxton Board of Commissioner’s Meeting

April 21, 2009
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the April 21, 2009 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:30 p.m. 
Invocation:  The invocation was given by Mayor Pro Tem Morton.
Adoption of Proposed Agenda - Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the proposed agenda.  Commissioner Oxendine motioned to approve the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Consent Agenda - Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the consent agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
1.  Minutes:  

Regular Meeting:  March 17, 2009

Public Hearings

1.  Public Hearing –Format of Public Forum 

Mayor Dean called the Public Hearing to order at 7:35 p.m.

Recommendation:  As determined by the Board.

No one came forward to speak about the format of Public Forum. 
Mayor Dean closed the Public Hearing at 7:40 p.m.

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion concerning the format of the public forum.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to leave the public forum as it remains now.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
2.  Public Hearing – Planning and Zoning – 1003 South Patterson St. Zoning Change

Mayor Dean opened the Public Hearing at 7:41 p.m.

Recommendation:  Approval of site rezone from RA to NB for 1003 South Patterson Street as recommended by the Planning and 
Zoning Board.
Town Manager Tatum gave further explanation about the zoning recommendation. Town Manager Tatum advised the Board that the Planning and Zoning Board had unanimously approved the zoning request.  Town Manager Tatum asked Ms. Geraldine McNeill if she would like to speak on behalf of her business. Ms. McNeill asked, “when was everyone notified about the zoning change?” Town Manager Tatum said that she wasn’t sure when it took place during her research that information could not be found. So it must have taken place when the zoning regulations were first implemented. Ms. McNeill said that this process has been very expensive for her. She continued by saying that she went to High School here in Maxton and to her it seems that Maxton has dropped in a hole and not changed since back in the sixties. Ms. McNeill offered her assistance to the Town. She said she wants Maxton to prosper.
Mayor Dean asked were there any others who wished to speak on the re-zoning, no others came forward. 

Mayor Dean closed the public hearing at 8:00 p.m.
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve a site re-zone from RA to NB for 1003 South Patterson.  Commissioner McClanathan motioned to approve a site re-zone from RA to NB for 1003 South Patterson.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Mayor Pro Tem commended Ms. McNeill for coming back to Maxton to start her business and that is what the Town is trying to do. Mayor Dean asked Ms. McNeill to become involved in any of the town committees. Commissioner McClanathan asked Ms. McNeill to become involved in the blossoming Maxton Chamber of Commerce as well.

Special Presentation - None

Introduction of New Staff - None 

Old Business - None

New Business

1.  LMA Industrial Lease and Resolution – Silgan Containers Manufacturing Corporation 


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: Approval of three year lease and resolution for Silgan Containers Manufacturing Corporation.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the three year lease and resolution for Silgan Containers Manufacturing Corporation. Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
2.  A Resolution Supporting Local Control of Local ABC Boards and Opposing Forced Mergers and Mandatory Closure of Local ABC Boards


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: Approval of the resolution and direct the manager to prepare letters to the appropriate legislators 
requesting their support in opposing forced mergers 
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Board approve the resolution and directed the manager to prepare letters to the appropriate legislators requesting their support in opposing forced mergers. Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
3.  Proclamation – Week of Prayer in the Town of Maxton


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: Approve the Proclamation for “Week of Prayer in the Town of Maxton”
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Board approve the Proclamation for the “Week of Prayer in the Town of Maxton”. Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
4.  Mission Statement 


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: As determined by the Board.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board table the decision of the Mission Statement until May meeting. Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
5.  A Resolution to Keep Maxton Clean and Green


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: Approve the Keep Maxton Clean and Green resolution.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the Keep Maxton Clean and Green resolution. Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
6.  Downtown Enhancement Project – Construction Bids – Recommendation


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: Accept the bid of $69,124.00 from Metcon Construction, Inc.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board accept the bid of $69,124 from Metcon Construction, Inc. and keep a close eye on the execution of the project. Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
7.  Urgent Repair Policies


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: Approve the Assistance and Procurement Policies
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Board approve the Urgent Repair Assistance and Procurement Policies. Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
8.  Special Board Meeting Request – Mayor Pro Tem Morton


The Mayor called for the recommendation.

Recommendation: As directed by the board.  
Mayor Pro Tem Morton talked with Attorney Sojka and would like him to pick a date for the special meeting. Commissioner McClanathan asked about setting the budget meeting for the same time as the special board meeting. 
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve Attorney Sojka setting a date for the special board meeting. Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
1.  Noah Woods - Informational Visit and Yearly Forums 

Commissioner Noah Woods gave his presentation for his meeting being held at the Maxton Town Hall on April 27, 2009.

2.  James Perry – Presentation of West Point Stevens Wastewater Treatment Plant Study

Jim Perry gave a presentation on the closure of WestPoint Stevens. The fair market of the plant and land would be about $1 million and updating the facility would be about $17 million. However, looking at cost per gallon, per day it works out to about $2.55 building a new plant would be 4 times that amount. The LRCOG is presently going around seeing which towns and cities in the area might be interested in taking over this facility and utilizing it as a regional facility. LRCOG has already approached Laurinburg and Scotland Co and they are interested in seeing who else is interested in partnering for this project. Commissioner McLean asked about the “Merger”. Mr. Perry said that they hadn’t really talked about that they were actually looking at some kind multi-jurisdictional board. Similar to the Laurinburg-Maxton Airport, where there are multiple jurisdictions. Mayor Dean asked, “What is the financial impact of this venture?” One advantage of working cooperatively through this type of board would be that whatever debt service is started would count as the authority and not Maxton’s individual debt-service. No one can stand that kind of debt service on top of whatever debt service they already have so that’s an advantage of that offering. Next level is to find out how many towns are interested, how many potential customers are they looking at, who are they talking about working with? Those questions would have to be answered before going forward. Mr. Perry continued by talking about the intensive irrigation systems in Robeson, Scotland and Sampson Counties. These systems would be turned on during a drought. Other concern, we have a permit intake on river. If we give up our permit we never get it back. Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked, “What is Scotland County doing?” Mr. Perry said that Scotland County had issued letters stating that they are interested in pursuing the next stage to see who is interested in working together to figure out what kind of distribution. Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked, “What kind of use are they looking at?” Mr. Perry said, “As an alternate source for the future.” Commissioner McClanathan asked, “If Scotland County had any raw water treatment facility?” Mr. Perry said, “It is well water.” Mr. Perry continued by talking a little about the wastewater side of the plant. The bottom line was that the plant and the land were valued at $10.6 million and upgrading the plant would be about $17 million partly because of the wear and tear on these types of facilities. The facility is in good shape but some of the equipment is not. The cost per day would be about $2.77 which again is about a third or fourth or the cost of building a new one. Mr. Perry said, “That right now they are just trying to see who would be interested and not trying to obligate anybody to anything.” Commissioner McClanathan said that LMAC has quite a bit of capacity now in wastewater. Commissioner McClanathan continued by saying that LMAC had put in a large addition to the treatment facility 10 or 15 years ago and now a couple of their largest users were not there anymore. Commissioner McClanathan commented, “If the WestPoint Stevens plant could be used to help market industrial development in that area, it should be looked into.” Mr. Perry said that the only thing that the LRCOG is asking of the Board right now is a letter of interest and maybe a little cash for the grant. Town Manager Tatum asked about funding possibilities. Mr. Perry named a few. Town Manager Tatum said that they are looking at a 2nd and 3rd round of stimulus money. 
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McClanathan motioned that the Board make a resolution that Maxton is interested in pursuing this project and give the Town Manager the authority to spend up to $750 in per capita funds and get approval from the Board if more money is needed. Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
3.  Patrick Clark – United States Census  

Mrs. Oxendine Clark gave her presentation. She is originally from Fairmont. She personally chose to work with all of Robeson County. She passed out information that could be duplicated. She asked that the Town of Maxton participate in two items: a Complete Count Committee and Partnership Agreements. Mrs. Clark said that the Census Bureau is asking that a resolution be created committing to implementing a complete count committee, where community leadership will be assigned to take care of certain parts of the Maxton Census activity is as accurate as possible. The Partnership Agreement is an agreement that denotes what you will do to help with the Census activity. The public will be receiving their census bureau packets about this same time next year. This census survey will have only 10 questions. According to the last census, Maxton lost about 30% of it funding because of the low response to the survey. Ms. Clark said that many immigrants are afraid to do the census because of fear of being deported. But the census bureau is only concerned with the counts not immigration. Ms. Clark gave the Commissioners her contact information and concluded her presentation.
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Board work on a committee and create a partnership agreement resolution. Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Reports

1.  Commissioner’s Reports

Mayor Pro Tem Morton gave an update on his meeting with Gary Gallman of the Maxton Chamber of Commerce and Purnell McQueen and he informed the Board that they will be meeting again on the following Sunday.
2.  Manager’s Report

A.   URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM – Staff has received the compliance documents.  We are in the process of completing them for submission.  The required program workshop was attended by The Wooten Company.  

C.   CDBG – There are legal issues regarding ownership stalling construction activity on three houses.  The appraisals and review appraisals are complete for all structures and lots.  Negotiations are taking place on two houses to determine disposition.  A lead assistance partnership pool application is being drafted to obtain additional funds for this project.  One voluntary demolition has been secured.       

D.   DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – The construction portion of this project has been bid out and the bids were received April 16, 2009.  The results are submitted for consideration in this packet.  Progress Energy has begun the engineering portion of their obligations under this project.

E.  CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND I & I Project – To date, the Southeastern crews have cleaned and videoed approximately 1,600 feet of 18” sewer lines, 6,000 feet of 15” sewer lines and 1,500’ of 8” sewer lines.  More than 60 tons of sand has been removed from the interior of the sewer mains and 40 hammer taps (connections of houses directly to sewer line) have been identified.  Approximately 3 acres of sewer main easements have been cleared and grubbed.   

3.  Police Report

Captain Tammy Deese presented the police report in Chief McDowell’s absence. Captain Deese said, Not much to report and asked the Commissioners if they had any questions. No one had questions.
Announcements

1.  Prayer Vigil – Delia Quaison will hold a prayer vigil to pray for our town in conjunction with the Week of Prayer in the Town of Maxton on May 3, 2009 at 3:00 pm in the Elizabeth Cole Park.   

2.  The Robeson County Landfill will have a free disposal date of May 2, 2009.  Any items you wish to take to the landfill in St. Pauls will be taken at no charge.  This is your opportunity to dispose of items like tires and construction material without the obligation of payment.

3.  Robeson Community College – Summer Youth Employment Program is asking for applications from youth between the ages of 18-24.  If you are interested in summer employment, you may apply by accessing their website at http://www.jumpinthejobpool.com.  Some positions will be available at town hall.

4.  Lumber River Council of Government – Summer Youth Program will service teens between the ages of 14-17.  Details will be disseminated shortly.

5.  Employment Security Commission – Summer Employment for over age 24 and dislocated workers of any age will be handled by the Employment Security Commission.  They may be contacted at (910) 618-5500 in Lumberton and (910) 276-4260 in Laurinburg.   

6.  Girls Night Out – Girls Night Out will be held at the Resource Center Friday, April 24th from 6:00 pm to 9:00 pm. Young ladies between the ages of 10-18 are invited to attend to cook, do nails, do hair, play games, look at movies and just rap. 

Gifts will be given.  Come and have a great time.  Adult volunteers are need to teach cooking, baking, hygiene and grooming skills.

7.  Robeson County Municipal Association meeting will be held at Sheff’s Seafood and Company, 100 East Third Street, Pembroke, NC at 7:00 pm on April 28, 2009.

Public Forum

Mayor Dean declared the public forum open at 9:00 p.m.
No one came forward so Mayor Dean declared the public forum closed at 9:02.

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 9:05 pm.

____________________________

       

________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       

Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith
